Academy of Psychological Clinical Science
General Meeting

May 29, 2003

The meeting was chaired by Academy President, Don Fowles.  Tim Trull, Academy Secretary, recorded the minutes.  In attendance were: Richard Winnett (Virginia Tech), Tim Strauman (Duke), Paul Pilkonis (WPPI), Teresa Treat (Yale), Dick McFall (Indiana), Caryn Carlson (Texas), Justin Nash (Brown), Marc Atkins (U of IL – Chicago), Steve Haynes (Hawaii), Varda Shoham (Arizona), Bob Knight (USC), Dick Bootzin (Arizona), Bob Simons (Delaware), Tom Widiger (Kentucky), Scott Monroe (Oregon), Will Grove (Minnesota), Bob Levenson (Cal-Berkeley), Alan Kraut (APS), Ken Sher (Missouri).

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 AM by Don Fowles.

1. Approval of minutes from 2002 meeting – The minutes were approved as written.

2. Membership Committee – Members unanimously approved the recommendation that the University of Texas be admitted to the Academy.
3. Treasurer’s Report - Our current balance is $47,219.  Income for the last fiscal year was $7,377.  Our expenses were $4,250.  Marc Atkins reported that about $20,000 is currently in CD’s whereas the remaining balance is in cash.  The optimal time to send out dues notices was discussed; it was recommended that dues statements be sent out February 1st of each year.
4. Thanks – The Academy presented Dick Bootzin with a plaque and thanked him for his meritorious service as President from 1998 through 2001.

5. Issues Regarding CoA Domain II changes and the BEA Advisory Council on Accreditation – Varda Shoham expressed her concern that there is currently a push for a number of specialties to be accredited.  Specialization would change the field in several ways: 1) it might keep our students from being able to perform certain activities that they are in fact trained for; 2) it might drastically change the membership of CoA, diluting any influence we have; and 3) it may lead to less understanding by CoA of what the clinical science model is, potentially crating problems for the accreditation of Academy programs.  It was decided that the academy should be both vigilant and active regarding these issues.  It was suggested that the Academy should make its concerns known to both CoA and BEA.  Letters were drafted and will be subsequently revised and sent to these bodies.  Further, Academy members were urged to support the election of individuals from Academy programs to represent COGDP and CUDCP on the CoA.

6. Discussion of Alternative Accreditation - Dick McFall led a discussion of the possibility of alternative accreditation for academy programs.  Although it was recognized that the costs of such an alternative would likely be prohibitive in terms of both time and money, there are several possible points of action: include leaders of NIMH and the VA system in discussions about our concerns with the future of CoA; develop a unified description of Clinical Science and criteria by which to judge clinical science programs; and indicate to the CoA (as well as NIMH and other bodies) how accreditation issues might impede clinical scientists from doing their work (e.g., prohibiting access to clinical subjects for clinical scientists who are not licensed).  More information is needed on this topic.  In addition, plans were formulated to develop position papers for what an Academy internship strives to be, as well as parallel position papers for clinical science doctoral programs, and clinical science post-doctoral programs.
7. NIMH – APCS Collaboration – Dick Bootzin discussed the opportunities for increased collaboration between APCS and NIMH.  Tom Insell is the new Director of NIMH, and Alan Kraut has been a great advocate of APCS, frequently reminding NIMH staff of the contributions Academy programs make to clinical science.  Dick Bootzin mentioned some concerns that the reconstitution of CoA (see topic #5 above) might undermine the science training we provide in clinical psychology.  He proposed that we share these concerns with NIMH and meet with NIMH staff on a regular basis to update them on the efforts of our organization.  There are a number of opportunities for us to seek and obtain funding to support the Academy’s goals including: 1) training grants; 2) R25: education grant infrastructure; 3) R13: conference grants.  Finally, Dick Bootzin mentioned that the Institute of Medicine (IOM) has commissioned a study of clinical psychology training programs.  The Academy should seek to be involved in this study.

8. Bloomington Conference 2002 – Dick McFall summarized the development and proceedings of this conference which focused on “integrative psychological science”.  Dick McFall mentioned that APS may be interested in developing a journal that focuses on this topic and that cuts across psychology subdisciplines.

9. Educational Leadership Conference – Dick Bootzin and Marc Atkins summarized their respective experiences at this conference (in 2001 and in 2002, respectively).  Marc Atkins will attend this conference again in September 2003.

LUNCH 12 – 1:30 PM

10. Development of an Undergraduate Brochure for APCS – Tom Widiger passed out a draft of a brochure that might be sent to various psychology departments.  There were some concerns that providing detailed information on every Academy program might make the brochure too unwieldy.  Therefore, Tom Widiger will revise the brochure to include introductory information regarding APCS and then links to the Academy website (from which detailed information about each graduate program could be obtained).
11. Survey on Prescription Privileges - Tim Trull led a discussion of the results of the Academy’s survey on prescription privileges.  Only 40% of the Academy programs responded to the survey (18 doctoral programs and 2 internships).  141 individual responses were collected.  The majority of those that responded indicated that they do not support APA’s policy on prescription privileges (88.7%) and do not think it is feasible for their department to offer training for prescription privileges (91.5%).  Based on comments provided to Tim Trull, it seems that two additional questions were confusing to the respondents. Tim Trull will attempt to get responses to the first two questions from Academy programs that have not yet responded to the survey.
12. Clinical Science Model – Dick McFall, Varda Shoham, Marc Atkins, Justin Nash, and Tim Trull volunteered to develop a statement/description of the clinical science model that integrates training at all levels (doctoral, internship, post-doctoral).  In addition, it was decided that Academy program directors who are not representatives should be added to the Academy email distribution list as a way of both passing along information and encouraging additional faculty participation.  Tim Trull will add these DCT’s to the list.
13. Review of APCS member programs for continuation – There was a discussion of the criteria that should be used to re-evaluate Academy programs.  It was decided that these criteria should be straight-forward and focused.  Tim Trull will work on developing the questions for this re-evaluation.  Tim Strauman volunteered to be the new membership chair (replacing Tim Trull).

14. Executive Committee Meeting Dinner Costs – Academy representatives voted to have the Academy cover the costs of the annual dinner before the Executive Committee meeting.

15. Elections – Nominations were solicited for the following Executive Committee positions:  Member-At-Large, President-Elect, and Treasurer.

16. APS Program: Increasing the Visibility of Clinical Science – Alan Kraut (APS) and Bob Levenson (President-Elect of APS) led a brainstorming session focusing on ways to increase participation of clinical scientists at APS.  Possibilities included: more invited speakers who fit this mold; presenting distinguished career awards or equivalents; coordinating meeting with another organization made up of clinical scientists (e.g., Society for Research in Psychopathology); present workshops on methods or career development.
17. Should the Academy join the Federation? This was tabled until more information is gathered.

Meeting adjourned at 5:15 PM.
